UNIVERSITY OF WUPPERTAL BERGISCHE UNIVERSITÄT WUPPERTAL

EUROPÄISCHE WIRTSCHAFT UND INTERNATIONALE MAKROÖKONOMIK



Paul J.J. Welfens / Kaan Celebi

FDI Globalization and the New Phillips Curve: Role of <u>Multinational Companies and Institutional Changes</u>

EIIW Diskussionsbeitrag 301 EIIW Discussion Paper 301



Europäische Wirtschaft und Internationale Wirtschaftsbeziehungen European Economy and International Economic Relations

ISSN 1430-5445 EIIW Discussion Papers are registered with RePEc-Econ Papers and in ECONIS

Paul J.J. Welfens / Kaan Celebi

FDI Globalization and the New Phillips Curve: Role of Multinational Companies and Institutional Changes

April, 12th 2021



Herausgeber/Editor: Prof. Dr. Paul J.J. Welfens, Jean Monnet Chair in European Economic Integration

EUROPÄISCHES INSTITUT FÜR INTERNATIONALE WIRTSCHAFTSBEZIEHUNGEN (EIIW)/ EUROPEAN INSTITUTE FOR INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC RELATIONS Bergische Universität Wuppertal, Campus Freudenberg, Rainer-Gruenter-Straße 21, D-42119 Wuppertal, Germany Tel.: (0)202 – 439 13 71 Fax: (0)202 – 439 13 77 E-mail: welfens@eiiw.uni-wuppertal.de www.eiiw.eu

JEL: F62, F68, E31, F21, F23, O43 **Key Words:** Globalization, Phillips curve, Foreign Direct Investment, Institutional Changes, New Phillips curve

Summary:

There has been some recent debate about changes in the Phillips curve in the context of economic globalization and a flattening of the curve, respectively. Little evidence has been found in support of such links so far. However, our analysis shows that both inward FDI stock variables and outward FDI stock variables significantly affect the Phillips curve and the inflation-unemployment trade-off in the medium term. In the Euro Area, the inward FDI stock variable raises the slope of the Phillips curve, while the outward FDI stock variable brings a flattening of the Phillips curve; the latter effect is not observed in the case of the UK and in the case of the US there are no clear FDI effects. Furthermore, we consider – also for the first time in the literature – the impact of product innovations and process innovations. For the UK and the Euro Area, we find significant parameters for the variables mentioned. The analysis clearly suggests that foreign direct investment is crucial for understanding key macroeconomic variables; thus the findings could reinforce new DSGE research perspectives by ROEGER/WELFENS (2021) who have developed a new macro model with FDI. The OECD should urgently consider providing more data on FDI – for example, sector FDI stock data – and on product innovations and process innovations.

Zusammenfassung:

In letzter Zeit gab es einige Diskussionen über Veränderungen der Phillips-Kurve im Zusammenhang mit der wirtschaftlichen Globalisierung bzw. einer Abflachung der Kurve. Bislang wurden nur wenige Belege für solche Zusammenhänge gefunden. Unsere Analyse zeigt jedoch, dass sowohl die Variablen für den Bestand an ausländischen Direktinvestitionen im Inland als auch die Variablen für den Bestand an ausländischen Direktinvestitionen im Ausland die Phillips-Kurve und den Trade-off zwischen Inflation und Arbeitslosigkeit mittelfristig erheblich beeinflussen. Im Euroraum erhöht die Variable für den Bestand an ausländischen Direktinvestitionen die Steigung der Phillips-Kurve, während die Variable für den Bestand an ausländischen Direktinvestitionen eine Abflachung der Phillips-Kurve bewirkt; der letztgenannte Effekt wird im Fall des Vereinigten Königreichs nicht beobachtet, und im Fall der USA gibt es keine eindeutigen Auswirkungen von ausländischen Direktinvestitionen. Darüber hinaus betrachten wir - ebenfalls zum ersten Mal in der Literatur - die Auswirkungen von Produkt- und Prozessinnovationen. Für das Vereinigte Königreich und die Eurozone finden wir signifikante Parameter für die genannten Variablen. Die Analyse deutet eindeutig darauf hin, dass ausländische Direktinvestitionen für das Verständnis wichtiger makroökonomischer Variablen von entscheidender Bedeutung sind; somit könnten die Ergebnisse die neuen DSGE-Forschungsperspektiven von ROEGER/WELFENS (2021) untermauern, die ein neues Makromodell mit FDI entwickelt haben. Die OECD sollte dringend in Erwägung ziehen, mehr Daten zu FDI - zum Beispiel sektorale FDI-Bestandsdaten - und zu Produkt- und Prozessinnovationen bereitzustellen.

Acknowledgements: We gratefully acknowledge editorial support and research support by David Hanrahan, EIIW/University of Wuppertal; research support from Tian Xiong is also appreciated. The usual caveat applies.

Prof. Dr. Paul J.J. Welfens, Jean Monnet Professor for European Economic Integration; Chair for Macroeconomics; President of the European Institute for International Economic Relations at the University of Wuppertal, (EIIW), Rainer-Gruenter-Str. 21, D-42119 Wuppertal; +49 202 4391371), Alfred Grosser Professorship 2007/08, Sciences Po, Paris; Research Fellow, IZA, Bonn; Non-Resident Senior Fellow at AICGS/Johns Hopkins University, Washington DC.

Prof. Welfens has testified before the US Senate, the German Parliament, the BNetzA, the European Parliament,
the European Central Bank, the IMF, the Interaction Council and the UN.welfens@eiiw.uni-wuppertal.de,www.eiiw.eu

Dr. Kaan Celebi, Research Fellow at the European Institute for International Economic Relations at the
University of Wuppertal (Rainer-Gruenter-Str. 21, D-42119 Wuppertal, Germany)

celebi@eiiw.uni-wuppertal.dewww.eiiw.eu

EIIW 2020 = 25 years of award-winning research

FDI Globalization and the New Phillips Curve: Role of <u>Multinational Companies and Institutional Changes</u>

EIIW Diskussionsbeitrag 301 EIIW Discussion Paper 301

Table of Contents

List of Figures	. V
List of Tables	. V
1. Introduction	1
2. Theoretical Aspects of FDI Stock Ratios and Inflation plus Unemployment	2
3. Factor Analysis Model	8
4. Empirical Results	9
4.1 Role of Product Innovations and Process Innovations in the Euro Area	13
4.2 Empirical Findings for the Role of Expected Inflation Pressure	14
5. Economic Policy Conclusions	17
References	19

List of Figures

Figure 1: Phillips Curve Perspectives in the Short Run and the Medium Term	. 3
Figure 2: Share of Manufacturing Industry Output in GDP (in Percent) for the Euro Area,	
Sweden, the UK and the US, 1999-2019	. 6

List of Tables

Table 1: Share of Manufacturing Industry Output in GDP (in Percent) for OECD Countries,
1985-2019
Table 2: FDI Inward and FDI Outward Effects on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off for
the Euro Area, Sweden, UK and US (with growth rate of money supply M3)11
Table 3: FDI Inward and FDI Outward Effects on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off in
the UK and the US (with growth rate of money supply M2 and M4, respectively)12
Table 4: Effect of Total Credit to Private Non-Financial Sector in Percent of GDP on the
Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off in the US12
Table 5: Product and Process Innovation Effects on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off in
the Euro Area14
Table 6: Inflation Pressure Effect on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off for the Euro
Area, Sweden, UK and US15
Table 7: Inflation Pressure Effect on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off for the UK and
US using M2 and M416
Table 8: Effect of the Growth Rate of Total Loans to the Private Sector Minus Growth Rate of
Production Potential on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off in the US
Table 9: Overview Statistics and Information about the Dependent Variable $d(\pi/(1+u))$ 21
Table 10: Overview Statistics and Information about the Monetary Aggregate Time Series . 21
Table 11: Overview Statistics and Information about the Inward FDI Ratio Time Series21
Table 12: Overview Statistics and Information about the Outward FDI Ratio Time Series22
Table 13: Overview Statistics and Information about the Inflation Pressure Time Series22
Table 14: Overview Statistics and Information about the Product and Process Innovation
Time Series for the Euro Area

1. Introduction

The Phillips curve has been a major analytical approach in macroeconomics since the late 1960s: fundamentally, the Phillips curve is a concept which assumes that there is a mediumterm trade-off between price stability and full employment - with a given inflation expectation on the side of workers/trade unions and firms/employer federations, in the Keynesian Phillips curve approach one should witness that an expansionary inflationary monetary policy will bring about a transitory decline in the unemployment rate and an increase in the inflation rate; provided that there are adaptive expectations. On the other hand, there are rational expectations plus market imperfections which bring about costly adjustment of firms: the typical case of a New Keynesian Phillips curve model which often is part of a DSGE model (SMETS/WOUTERS, 2007); the relevant Calvo adjustment parameter (CALVO, 1983) indicates the percentage of firms which can immediately adjust prices in response to shocks on the demand side or the supply side, respectively. In the long run there should be no negative trade-off between inflation and unemployment since, in a setting with adaptive expectations, one should expect that after some time actual and expected inflation rates are identical; as FRIEDMAN (1977) has emphasized, there could be a positive slope of the long run Phillips curve. This issue is part of the subsequent analysis where the endogenous variable considered is the ratio of the inflation rate to (1+unemployment rate) – with annual data used for selected countries.

As regards the New Keynesian Phillips curve – which contains rigidities in goods markets and factor markets - part of the theoretical and empirical literature with reference to the US (GUAY/PELGRIN, 2004) considers both a backward-looking inflation element and a forward-looking expectation element. The latter element is more important than the former aspect which is an approach often used in the empirical New Keynesian Phillips curve modelling.

The flattening of the Phillips curve which has been observed in the three decades since 1990 in OECD countries is a phenomenon which has not been explained in the literature thus far in a satisfactory way, unless one could argue that the monetary policy regime in so many countries has become more credible and stricter at the same time; one cannot rule out that such a change in monetary policy strategies has indeed taken place, namely as more and more countries' central banks switched to rather strict Taylor rule. One can also not rule out that the increasing role of information and communication technologies (ICTs) and digital goods sold via the internet has contributed over time to structurally lower inflation rates in OECD countries: IMF research has presented empirical evidence that the internet has contributed to lower inflation rates (CSONTO/HUANG/TOVAR, 2019). Stronger international competition in the context of economic globalization has been considered to be a potential element which could explain the flattening of the Phillips curve. However, an empirical analysis for 2,000 Italian firms has not confirmed that economic globalization – taking into account the role of trade - has brought about a flattening of the curve (GAIOTTI, 2008).

However, economic globalization is not linked to more trade, rather a consistent phenomenon of globalization has been the rising role of multinational companies (MNCs). MNCs are typically considered to be firms with ownership specific advantages (DUNNING, 1958;

1980), often technology advantages, which are the basis of profitable production abroad. Asset-seeking outward foreign direct investment (FDI) could also play a role – in the case that MNCs acquire knowledge-oriented or technology-oriented firms in OECD countries. As production technology and technological progress to some extent is linked to competitive prices which indeed should fall in the case of process innovations, the role of MNCs should be discussed in the context of the Phillips curve. To the extent that cumulated inward FDI has become a crucial aspect of many OECD countries, international technology transfers as well as a more interdependent supply response of firms in key markets could be an important element of reality for many economies. In small open economies with a few affiliates of major MNCs in certain sectors, one might have to consider various forms of oligopolistic price interdependency so that follow-the-leader behavior could become more important in terms of the price setting of firms acting in markets with differentiated goods and product innovations, respectively.

In the following analysis a new approach is considered, namely one which considers the role of both inward FDI and outward FDI; the focus will be on the role of FDI outward stocks relative to the capital stock of the source country on the one hand, and on the role of FDI inward FDI stocks relative to the capital stock of the host country on the other. Some basic theoretical considerations are introduced in Section 2, while Sections 3 and 4 present the model and regression results, respectively. The final section takes a closer look at the economic policy conclusions.

The findings of the empirical analysis presented herein is that both inward and outward FDI stocks play a role in the Phillips curve in Europe – read: the UK and the Euro Area; but not so much in the US. As data on product innovations and process innovations are available for EU countries only, the analysis which looks into the role of innovations brings some first results for the Euro Area and the UK, respectively. FDI globalization thus seems to play a key role for a New Phillips curve.

2. Theoretical Aspects of FDI Stock Ratios and Inflation plus Unemployment

Wage setting in open economies is naturally considered to part of the Phillips curve debate. As regards the outward FDI stock ratio, a rise of the ratio implies that firms in country *i* have more opportunities to relocate production – at least potentially – to a competitor country *j* (1,2...*N*). Hence, the outward FDI stock ratio should reduce the wage pressure for a given expected inflation rate. Hence, the outward FDI stock ratio should also be dampening the relative inflation (π) pressure; by this one may understand the ratio $\pi/(1 + u)$ which will be considered subsequently in the empirical part as the relevant endogenous variable (where *u* denotes the unemployment rate) – this variable effectively reflects the slope of an enhanced "globalization Phillips curve" in π -*u* space. The traditional Phillips curve would be written (with π^{E} as expected inflation rate) as:

$$\pi_t = a_0 - a_1 u_t + a_2 \pi_t^E \tag{1}$$

The parameters in this standard Phillips curve are positive. In the case of perfect foresight, the above Phillips curve becomes:

$$(1 - a_2)\pi_t = a_0 - a_1 u_t \tag{2}$$

Here, the ratio $(1 - a_2)/a_1$ would indicate the long run trade-off ratio $du/d\pi$; in the case that $a_2 = 1$, there is, of course, no trade-off between the inflation rate and the unemployment rate. The expected inflation rate relevant for equation (1) could be taken for the purposes of an empirical analysis from inflation rate surveys (such as the professional forecasters' survey of the European Central Bank for the case of the Euro Area) or as the difference between the nominal interest rate (*i*) on a representative government bond and a bond with inflation indexation so that the latter's interest rate would represent the real interest rate (*r*). Moreover, the difference between the growth rate of the money supply (say, for M3) and the growth rate of the production potential could be considered as a proxy for the expected inflation rate if one wants to use a simple quasi-rational Phillips curve approach.

The short term Phillips curve (SPC) in a π -u diagram – here in a π -(1+u) diagram – has a negative slope and changing inflation expectations will lead to a shift of the SPC schedule. As regards the medium term Phillips curve (MPC, based on annual data) which represents a situation in which forward-looking inflation expectations are in line with the actual inflation rate should have a positive slope or a negative slope or a zero slope – the slope will depend on institutional settings in the labor markets and the goods markets.



Figure 1: Phillips Curve Perspectives in the Short Run and the Medium Term

The medium term Phillips curve can be written in a straightforward form as:

$$\pi_t = b_0 - b_1(1 + u_t) + b_2 Z_t'' \tag{3}$$

where Z_t'' stands for certain economic variables; for example, inward FDI stock ratio and outward FDI stock ratio. An alternative approach – looking at the slope of the long run Phillips curve - could be (with g^M denoting the growth rate of the money supply):

$$\frac{\pi_t}{1+u_t} = b_0' + b_1' Z_t'' + b_2' g_t^M \tag{4}$$

Equation (4) assumes – with coefficients b'_0 and b'_1 – that there will be an interaction term uZ'' which, however, could possibly be neglected if b'_1 is rather small and u is rather small; as Milton Friedman assumed that there is a vertical long run Phillips curve or a long run Phillips curve with a positive slope, there is a particular interest in the coefficient b'_0 . The regression equation to be considered subsequently puts the focus on equation (4).

In the short run the expected inflation rate is a driver of the growth rate of the nominal wage rate as fixed in contracts between trade unions and employer federations. In a traditional Keynesian Phillips curve approach, one can state that for a given short run Phillips curve, an inflationary monetary policy (with the growth rate of the monetary aggregate M3 exceeding the growth rate of potential output) drives up the actual inflation rate so that the real wage W/P (W is the nominal wage rate and P the output price level) will decline and therefore employment will increase – hence the unemployment rate will fall in a setting with adaptive expectations; or in a setting with rational expectations and adjustment costs in labor market contracts and other imperfections in both factor and goods markets (for example, only some of the firms are able or willing to adjust market prices immediately which could play a role in oligopolistic markets). If the expected inflation rate is raised, the short-term Phillips curve would shift upwards in π -u space.

Since the 1980s there has been a strong growth of foreign direct investment in the world economy (UNCTAD, 2020) and rising trade in intermediate products could be observed which partly reflects more international offshoring within multinational companies; the ratio of outward FDI stocks relative to source countries' capital stocks in leading OECD countries has strongly increased between 1990s and 2017, reaching about 13 percent in the UK and the US in 2017 and somewhat higher figures in some of the smaller EU countries (here, we disregard Luxembourg and Belgium where statistics are distorted through holding company issues). Economic globalization indeed accelerated during the 1990s and in particular in the first decades of the 21st century; not least because of the expansion of ICT which facilitates the creation of larger (i.e., more widespread) international production networks. Globalization has to some extent been reinforced by more regional integration in Europe, Asia and Latin America in the past decades (albeit with BREXIT as an exceptional case of disintegration in the form of more offshoring as well as more international outsourcing; the latter refers to firms buying intermediate imported products in the world market.

Since the FDI inward stock variable will typically react to variables such as the regional integration of the respective country (WELFENS/BAIER, 2018; BAIER/WELFENS, 2019) and the real exchange rate (see, e.g., FROOT/STEIN, 1991), there are crucial links between

institutional and macroeconomic variables and FDI stock variables on the one hand. On the other hand, FDI stocks should go along with more international technology transfers, possibly including product innovations and process innovations (see, e.g., BARANSON, 1970); and the FDI variable is also found in a new DSGE analysis to play a key role for major macroeconomic adjustment processes and the efficiency of monetary and fiscal policy (ROEGER/WELFENS, 2021).

As regards the inward FDI stock relative to the host country capital stock, one may assume that a stronger presence of multinational companies means more market power and hence a stronger ability of firms to raise the growth rate of prices (with a given growth rate of the money supply); this is the *MNC market power hypothesis* (a). In this perspective at least, during an economic upswing the mark-up rates are rising which translates into a higher inflation rate. Thus, one may expect a positive link between the inward FDI stock variable and the inflation rate.

Assuming that the FDI outward capital stock in affiliates is mainly used to produce goods similar to those produced in the host country - i.e., in the headquarter companies - or that affiliates represent the production of intermediate products as inputs for the final products assembled in the headquarter company's production of final goods, one may expect that the leverage of trade unions in the companies of the respective source country is weakened: if a trade union's wage bargaining approach in the headquarter country is too aggressive (here referring to the wage pressure relative to labor productivity growth), the headquarter company's management can credibly threaten to relocate more production to foreign subsidiaries. This is the globalization-related, outward FDI-stock wage growth moderation hypothesis (b) which should be relevant for Euro Area countries, in particular for countries such as Germany, France, the Netherlands and other countries with a high share of valueadded in manufacturing industry relative to total output. Trade unions traditionally play a considerable role in manufacturing industries. One may point out that for some of Germany's large multinational companies, raising production abroad amounts to an effective weakening of trade unions through a moderation effect in co-determination which is enshrined in Germany's national economic order. Economic FDI globalization thus can have a considerable influence on changes of the economic institutions.

In an economy which is strongly specialized in services, the outward FDI stock variable could play a somewhat different role to the extent that services firms' international growth in the provision of services abroad represents largely a higher market power in internationally integrated markets of banks and firms. This is the *global services market power hypothesis* (c) which might be relevant for such countries as the UK or the US.

As regards the outward FDI stock ratio, one might raise the question of whether or not MNCs' foreign affiliates might exert political lobbying pressure on the government and the central bank of the respective host country to develop a monetary policy which is more geared towards low inflation rates; and this indirectly puts pressure on the central bank in the respective host country to come up with a less inflationary policy. Moreover, there could be an effect via affiliates abroad, namely that the ratio of inflation to the unemployment rate is falling as a higher inward FDI stock ratio implies that more jobs are created in the context of positive technology transfer effects or greenfield FDI effects in the respective host country. To completely disentangle the various hypotheses in the course of a regression analysis is

often not a straightforward task. One may emphasize that the structure of the economy might also be relevant for the inflation-unemployment trade-off.

The following table (Table 1) shows the difference in the share of value-added in the manufacturing industries of OECD countries. The US, the UK and a few other countries are rather services-oriented, while some Euro Area countries still show considerable shares of manufacturing industries. The share of manufacturing output in the Euro Area is clearly higher than in the US and the UK. In the latter two countries, the share of manufacturing output has strongly fallen over time. The Euro Area's share was about 15 percent in 2019 while that of the UK was only about 9 percent (see Table 1).

As regards links between inflation, unemployment and the FDI stock variable one cannot, of course, rule out that the inflation rate negatively has an impact on the FDI inward stock variable since foreign investors could interpret a high inflation rate as an indicator of economic instability and also as a driver of unfavorable tax distortions for investors. A high unemployment rate also could affect the inward FDI stock variable negatively. Finally, inflation and the unemployment rate could affect the outward FDI stock variable; these aspects are not considered here.

Figure 2: Share of Manufacturing Industry Output in GDP (in Percent) for the Euro Area, Sweden, the UK and the US, 1999-2019



Note: This figure shows for the Euro Area, Sweden, the UK and the US the value-added of the manufacturing industry as a share of national GDP.

Source: OECD National Accounts database, own calculations

Country	1985	1995	2000	2005	2010	2015	2019
Ireland	-	20.70%	23.10%	19.60%	19.50%	34.90%	31.50%
R. of Korea	24.20%	25.80%	26.40%	25.70%	27.40%	26.60%	25.30%
Czech Republic	-	21.60%	23.40%	22.60%	21.00%	23.90%	22.40%
Slovenia	-	21.60%	21.70%	20.60%	17.50%	19.90%	20.60%
Germany	27.60%	20.50%	20.50%	20.10%	19.70%	20.30%	19.10%
Turkey	-	-	18.70%	16.90%	15.10%	16.70%	18.30%
Switzerland	-	19.00%	17.70%	18.90%	18.20%	17.50%	18.20%
Slovak Republic	-	19.00%	20.00%	20.60%	18.10%	19.50%	18.10%
Hungary	-	18.20%	19.10%	19.10%	18.10%	20.20%	17.70%
Mexico	-	19.30%	19.10%	15.80%	15.70%	17.30%	17.40%
Austria	20.00%	17.90%	18.20%	17.40%	16.50%	16.70%	16.60%
Poland	-	19.40%	16.10%	16.00%	15.30%	17.50%	16.60%
Lithuania	-	16.70%	16.80%	18.30%	16.90%	17.20%	16.10%
Italy	-	19.00%	17.60%	15.50%	14.20%	14.40%	14.90%
Finland	21.70%	22.20%	24.20%	21.20%	17.00%	14.70%	14.70%
Euro Area	-	18.00%	17.40%	15.70%	14.30%	15.10%	14.60%
Denmark	15.90%	14.70%	14.10%	12.00%	10.90%	12.40%	13.20%
Sweden	21.20%	19.80%	20.20%	17.20%	14.70%	13.60%	13.00%
Estonia	-	17.00%	15.40%	14.70%	13.60%	13.80%	12.80%
Belgium	-	18.30%	17.50%	15.90%	13.30%	12.70%	12.20%
Portugal	-	15.90%	15.00%	12.60%	11.60%	12.10%	12.00%
Spain	-	16.30%	16.20%	13.70%	11.40%	11.30%	11.20%
Israel	-	15.90%	16.70%	15.20%	14.30%	13.00%	10.90%
Netherlands	16.10%	15.30%	13.40%	12.30%	10.50%	10.80%	10.90%
Latvia	-	17.60%	13.60%	11.40%	11.90%	10.50%	10.40%
Chile	-	-	16.90%	14.30%	10.80%	11.70%	10.00%
France	17.30%	14.90%	14.50%	12.20%	10.30%	10.40%	9.80%
Canada	-	-	17.40%	13.70%	10.40%	10.00%	9.60%
Iceland	-	12.30%	11.70%	8.90%	12.90%	10.70%	8.80%
United Kingdom	-	15.50%	13.50%	10.60%	9.50%	9.40%	8.70%
Greece	-	11.00%	9.50%	8.60%	7.90%	8.30%	7.70%
Norway	11.40%	10.80%	8.80%	8.20%	7.20%	6.90%	6.30%
Australia	11.50%	12.80%	11.00%	9.90%	7.40%	6.10%	5.70%
Luxembourg	-	11.60%	9.60%	7.90%	5.20%	4.60%	4.60%
Colombia	-	-	-	16.00%	14.00%	12.40%	-
Japan	-	23.50%	22.60%	21.60%	20.80%	20.80%	-
New Zealand	23.10%	17.70%	15.50%	14.50%	10.80%	11.30%	-
United States	-	-	15.10%	13.00%	11.90%	11.60%	-

Table 1: Share of Manufacturing Industry Output in GDP (in Percent) for OECDCountries, 1985-2019

Note: This table shows for all OECD member countries (and the Euro Area) the value added of the manufacturing industry as a share of national GDP. For Germany, the value for 1985 is calculated by using the figures of the Former Federal Republic of Germany.

Source: OECD National Accounts database, own calculations

3. Factor Analysis Model

The empirical analysis in this section takes a look at various countries, including the UK, the US, the Euro Area (taken here as a 'country') and Sweden. The relevant FDI stock variables considered are FDI inward stock relative to the host country capital stock and FDI outward stock relative to the source country capital stock (see the appendix for a table with all variables considered and the relevant data sources). The basic approach considered for an assessment of the inflation-unemployment rate link is an equation based on differences (I(1) is the relevant framework for the FDI stock variables):

$$d\left(\frac{\pi_{i,t}}{1+u_{i,t}}\right) = b_0 + b_1 d\left(\frac{FDI_{i,t}^{inw}}{K_{i,t}}\right) + b_2 d\left(\frac{FDI_{i,t}^{out}}{K_{i,t}}\right) + b_3 g_{i,t}^{M3} + \varepsilon_{i,t},$$
(5)

where $FDI_{i,t}^{inw}$ and $FDI_{i,t}^{out}$ denote the inward and the outward FDI stock of country *i* in period *t*, respectively, $K_{i,t}$ denotes the capital stock of country *i* in period *t*, $g_{i,t}^{M3}$ denotes the growth rate of the broad money stock M3 of country *i* in period *t*, and $\varepsilon_{i,t}$ is a zero-mean residual.¹ Equation (5) considers the effect of economic FDI globalization on the inflation-unemployment rate trade-off in the medium term.

The basic globalization Phillips curve, $\frac{\pi}{1+u} = b_0 + b_1 d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right) + b_2 d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$ implicitly corresponds to an enhanced Phillips curve - i.e., equation (4) with two FDI stock variables (inward and outward) – and interaction terms $ud\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$ and $ud\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$ and ug^{M3} . The latter interaction term may be neglected if both the unemployment rate and the monetary growth rate are rather small; the other interaction terms also might be rather small in certain g^{M3} of the term $(g^{M3}$ if one considers instead countries. Note, that growth rate of the production potential), one would have a proxy for the inflation expectation. The modified globalization Phillips curve considered here, namely with the endogenous variable $\frac{\pi}{1+u}$ is, however, based on changes in the FDI stock variables mentioned.

The modified globalization Phillips curve approach is considered at first for the case of the Euro Area – here, we have data for both product innovations and process innovations for 2004-2016 – in the following analysis, in one equation variant product innovations and process innovations are additionally considered. The data for innovations in the Euro Area are from the European Union's Community Innovation Survey (CIS) which uses a panel of rather big firms and identifies which firms have had product innovations or process innovations – or both.

As regards equation (5), coefficient b_1 refers to the impact of higher mark-ups, b_2 refers to lower wage pressure in the presence of outward FDI in economies, typically with a rather strong manufacturing sector; both b_1 and b_3 should be positive; as regards b_2 , a negative coefficient is expected. However, in an economy dominated by services, one may expect a negative coefficient b_2 . The results for the Euro Area in the subsequent regression table

¹ For the US, we additionally take M2 which is known to be relevant in US inflation analysis; for the UK we additionally consider M4.

confirm the market power hypothesis (a) and the outward FDI wage moderation hypothesis (b).

4. Empirical Results

Using equation (3) for the Euro Area, we apply an ordinary least squares (OLS) regression to explore the factors that have an impact on the inflation-unemployment rate trade-off. The dependent variable for each country and also both FDI time series $\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}$ and $\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}$ are I(1), for which we use the first differences to avoid spurious regressions. For the monetary aggregate time series of the Euro Area and the UK, we also use the first differences, since these are also integrated in order of 1. Due to autocorrelated dependent variables, we perform OLS with Newey-West heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation consistent (HAC) standard errors.² Table 2 shows the results for the Euro Area, Sweden, UK and US, whereas Table 3 shows the results of using M2 and M4 for the US and UK, respectively.

For the Euro Area, the overall F-statistic speaks for the adequacy of the model (first specification). Moreover, after dropping the difference of the growth rate of M3 (in the second specification), the F-test of the constrained model composed of only both FDI ratio measures is also significant, able to explain about 9 percent of the variations of the dependent variable. In the first and the second specifications, both FDI ratios are significantly different from zero at the five and one percent level, respectively. The inward FDI ratio has a positive and the outward FDI ratio has a negative coefficient in accordance with the theoretical framework suggested. This means that higher inward FDI ratios significantly raise the trade-off between inflation and unemployment, whereas the outward FDI ratio has a negative link vis-á-vis the inflation-unemployment trade-off.

As regards the results for Sweden, which is not a member country of the Euro Area, the results indicate that the overall model is – according to the F-statistic – adequate, explaining about 31 percent of the variance of the difference of the inflation-unemployment trade-off. However, the F-statistic gets insignificant after dropping the growth rate of the monetary aggregate M3 from the model (i.e., in the second constrained specification). Furthermore, also taking into account that both FDI ratio coefficients of the constrained model are insignificant, FDI measures seem to have no significant impact in the case of Sweden.

Taking a closer look at the growth rate of M3, the results for the UK are shown in Table 2; but the better results are, of course, for M4 - whereby it is well-known that this broader monetary aggregate is adequate to use for inflation analysis in the UK (as shown in Table 3). The Fstatistic of the M4 model specification, which is significant at the one percent level, confirms this suggestion. In the preferred approach with M4, it is apparent that the outward FDI stock ratio raises the inflation-unemployment trade-off, significantly different at the one percent level. One may assume that the very low share of manufacturing industry in the UK – much lower than in the Euro Area – explains this finding. If we drop the growth rate of the money supply (see Table 2, second specification), the R^2 statistics drops from 29 percent to 10

² Here, we use the Bartlett kernel to compute weights and an automatic bandwidth selection as described in NEWEY/WEST (1994).

percent, but the positive coefficient of the outward FDI ration is still significant at the 10 percent level (p-value=0.07), which supports the finding that higher outward FDI ratios increases the inflation-unemployment rate trade-off in the UK. To the extent that BREXIT should bring about a lower outward FDI stock ratio – for example, due to a real depreciation of the British Pound vis-à-vis the US dollar, the Euro and other major partner countries/currencies – the British inflation rate per unit of unemployment rate will be dampened; the role of a real appreciation of foreign currencies as a driver of more outward FDI, particularly in the form of international mergers & acquisitions, has been emphasized in a theoretical perspective of imperfect capital markets by FROOT/STEIN (1991); with empirical evidence for the United States.

In the case of the United States, neither the equation which includes the growth rate of M3 nor the equation with M2 – usually a prominent US variable for explaining inflation – show significant results with regard to either FDI ratio. Dropping the growth rate of the nominal money supply also does not improve the regression findings. Interestingly, in both estimations, the coefficients of the monetary aggregate measures are negative and - at least significantly different from zero at the 5 percent level. Moreover, the growth rate of total loans to non-financial sectors can hardly explain the trade-off between inflation and unemployment in the US (see Table 4).³ The US is more services oriented than the EU and the role of imported intermediate products - this possibly includes intermediates from US affiliates abroad - is lower than in the Euro Area. This might partly explain why outward FDI plays a smaller role in the US in terms of pricing in various sectors than in the Euro Area; moreover, as trade unions in the US are generally much weaker in industrial sectors than in the Euro Area, rising outward FDI stocks of US companies will not contribute much to weaker trade union bargaining power (compared to the case of the Euro Area). Strong competition in the integrated US domestic market might in turn undermine the ability of foreign subsidiaries to gain much market power in the US, while the more fragmented national markets for goods and services in the Euro Area are likely to bring rather favorable opportunities for subsidiaries of foreign MNCs to create market power over time in key sectors. However, it is noteworthy that the Constant is highly significant which means that the US medium term inflation equation can be written as $\pi(t) = Constant + Constant u(t)$ which implies a positive slope of the medium term Phillips curve. In the case of Sweden there is a negative significant Constant variable which implies a negative slope of the medium term Phillips curve.

³ For this purpose, we use the time series "Total Credit to Private Non-Financial Sector in % of GDP" from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis.

Table 2: FDI Inward and FDI Outward Effects on the Inflation-Unemployment Tradeoff for the Euro Area, Sweden, UK and US (with growth rate of money supply M3)

	Country							
VARIABLES	Euro Area		Sweden		UK		US	
VIIAIABLES	(1)	(2)	(1)	(2)	(1)	(2)	(1)	(2)
Constant	-0.03 (0.06)	-0.03 (0.05)	-0.34** (0.16)	0.10 (0.12)	-0.04 (0.16)	-0.07 (0.21)	0.94*** (0.28)	0.00 (0.10)
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$	39.27** (14.96)	67.98*** (12.68)	-22.50*** (6.72)	-14.31 (11.08)	-8.92 (11.37)	-10.96 (13.13)	-9.30 (20.71)	-1.33 (17.72)
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$	-31.49** (13.57)	-54.19*** (13.16)	12.93 (8.22)	7.56 (13.26)	12.79* (7.16)	12.99* (6.87)	7.23 (13.90)	2.28 (8.96)
<i>g</i> ^{M3}	14.25*** (14.25)		6.49*** (2.17)		5.92 (4.59)		-14.70** (4.51)	
<i>R</i> ²	16.62%	8.96%	31.47%	4.35%	10.91%	5.10%	14.19%	0.13%
Wald F-Stat.	13.76***	15.84***	2524***	0.95	2.17	1.83	3.70**	0.09
Sample	1997-	2019	1997-	2018	1997-	-2019	1997-	2019

Note: Using $d(\pi/1+u)$ as dependent variable, this table gives the estimated coefficients for the first difference of the FDI inward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$, first difference of the FDI outward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$, and the growth rate of the money supply M3 g^{M3} . Since for the Euro Area and the UK g^{M3} is I(1), for these regressions the first difference of each time series is taken as the regressor to avoid spurious regressions. The corresponding Newey-West HAC standard errors are in parentheses. ***, ** and * display significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% level, respectively.

As regards the UK, the outward FDI stock variable shows a positive significant coefficient while the growth rate of M4 is weakly significant – with a positive coefficient. In the US the Constant is significant and the growth rate of M2 – with a negative sign.

The replacement of the money supply variable by the growth rate of the change of the credit supply growth rate for the private sector does not improve the regression analysis (Table 4). One cannot rule out that a long period of US Quantitative Easing from 2009 to 2019 has affected the results presented here. In a next analytical step the focus will be on product innovations and process innovations – however, only for the Eurozone as no data on the US are available; for Sweden the time series is much too short so that this country also cannot be included in the next step.

Table 3: FDI Inward and FDI Outward Effects on the Inflation-Unemployment Tradeoff in the UK and the US (with growth rate of money supply M2 and M4, respectively)

	C	Country			
VARIABLES	UK	US			
Constant	-0.07 (0.18)	0.95*** (0.28)			
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$	-4.11 (9.08)	-9.48 (20.79)			
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$	12.97*** (4.32)	7.39 (14.03)			
g^{M2}		-15.00*** (4.51)			
g^{M4}	13.11* (6.67)				
R^2	29.40%	14.74%			
Wald F-Statistic	8.55***	3.82**			
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2019			

Note: Using $d(\pi/1 + u)$ as dependent variable, this table gives the estimated coefficients for the first difference of the FDI inward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$, first difference of the FDI outward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$, and the growth rate of monetary aggregates M2 and M4. Since for the UK g^{M4} is I(1), the first difference of each time series is taken as regressor to avoid spurious regressions. The corresponding Newey-West HAC standard errors are in parentheses. ***, ** and * display significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% level, respectively.

		USA
VARIABLES	(1)	(2)
Constant	-0.005 (0.098)	0.003 (0.069)
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$	-0.204 (16.65)	
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$	2.89 (12.00)	
$d(g^{Credit})$	-2.26 (9.31)	-1.22 (8.33)
R^2	0.45%	0.12%
Wald F-Statistic	0.06	0.02
Sample	1	997-2019

Table 4: Effect of Total Credit to Private Non-Financial Sector in Percent of GDP on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off in the US

Note: Using $d(\pi/1 + u)$ as dependent variable, this table gives the estimated coefficients for the first difference of the FDI inward stock to capital stock ratio $d(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K})$, first difference of the FDI outward stock to capital stock ratio $d(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K})$, and the first difference of the growth rate of the "Total Credit to Private Non-Financial Sector in % of GDP" $d(g^{Credit})$ for the US. The corresponding Newey-West HAC standard errors are in parentheses. ***, ** and * display significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% level, respectively.

4.1 Role of Product Innovations and Process Innovations in the Euro Area

It is interesting to analyze the role of both product innovations and process innovations. Product innovations typically go along with a higher market-clearing price as the demand curve becomes steeper. The increase in the market price associated with better quality of goods should not be considered as inflation and a reduction of purchasing power, respectively. Moreover, product innovations could go along with rising mark-up rates; possibly in more sectors if there is a broader wave of product innovations which could raise the inflation rate. Particularly, this could happen if product innovations go along with a move of firms towards more price differentiation. Process innovations should dampen inflationary pressure. As regards survey results, one may use the data from the EU's Community Innovation Survey which, however, is available only every second year so that we used linear interpolation to get a full time series. For reasons that are unclear, the EU has stopped reporting the data after 2016.

The innovation data considered subsequently are I(2), so that changes of the growth rate of product innovations and process innovations are considered, respectively. The subsequent regression for the Euro Area (see Table 5) shows a significant coefficient for the process innovation rate which, however, raises the slope of the Phillips curve – as changes of the process innovation rate are considered, one may interpret the coefficient as indicating the effect of an accelerated process innovation race which raises resource scarcity in many critical sectors and therefore raises the slope of the Phillips curve. The regression coefficient for product innovation changes is negative, but not significant. The FDI variables are no longer significant, while the growth rate of the money supply for M3 is positive and significant. The adjusted R-squared is raised very strongly by the inclusion of the two innovation variables (from 16.6 percent in the regression without the innovation variables to 72.5 percent with). The fourth specification indicates that the driver of the increase of the R-squared is process innovation 78.4 percent of the variations of the inflation-unemployment ratio in the Euro Area.

Clearly, the short time series for the Euro Area is problematic and it is highly desirable that the European Commission would continue the Community Innovation Survey and the publication of the resulting data. Moreover, there is a broad statistical challenge for the OECD countries to collate similar data and one may hope that the OECD will push for a comprehensive approach covering product innovations and process innovations for all member countries in the near future.

		SPECIFIC	CATION	
VARIABLES	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Constant	-0.14 (0.07)	-0.19*** (0.04)	-0.07 (0.11)	-0.20*** (0.03)
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$	0.67 (31.63)			
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$	1.46 (41.36)			
$d(g^{M3})$	5.95* (2.73)			
$d(I_{Product}, 2)$	-0.013 (0.011)	-0.015 (0.012)	-0.058 (0.049)	
$d(I_{Process}, 2)$	0.020** (0.006)	0.031*** (0.005)		0.033*** (0.003)
R^2	86.23%	79.66%	20.66%	78.41%
\overline{R}^2	72.46%	74.58%	11.84%	76.02%
Wald F-Statistic	122.10***	62.39***	1.39	151.82***
Sample		2006-	2016	

Table 5: Product and Process Innovation Effects on the Inflation-Unemployment Tradeoff in the Euro Area

Note: Using $d(\pi/1 + u)$ as dependent variable, this table gives the estimated coefficients for the first difference of the FDI inward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$, first difference of the FDI outward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$, the first difference of the growth rate of monetary aggregate M3, the second difference of both product and process innovations. The corresponding Newey-West HAC standard errors are in parenthesis. ***, ** and * display significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% level, respectively. Source: Own calculations

4.2 Empirical Findings for the Role of Expected Inflation Pressure

The growth rate of the money supply minus the growth rate of the production potential is considered here to be a proxy for inflation pressure in the subsequent analysis where we drop the focus on the role of product innovations and process innovations. The degree of freedom is fairly low with the short time series available for the FDI stock variables. The inflation pressure variable (using M3 with respect to the money supply) is highly significant as the regression output in Table 6 shows, namely both for the Euro Area and the UK. As regards Sweden, the inflation expectation proxy (i.e., the growth rate of M3 minus growth rate of potential output) is significant at the five percent level and the inward FDI stock ratio reduces the inflation-unemployment trade off; this possibly reflects the role of additional FDI-related competition in Sweden as a small open economy. As regards the US, there is no significant influence of the monetary inflation pressure proxy considered here; M2 works somewhat

better than M3 which is unsurprising for the case of the US. The monetary inflation pressure proxy shows – again – a negative significant sign. The difference of the growth rate of total credit to the nonfinancial sector and the growth rate of the production potential – as an alternative measure for inflation pressure – also does little to explain the trade-off between inflation and unemployment in the US (see Table 8).

	Country				
VARIABLES	Euro Area	Sweden	UK	US	
Constant	-0.03 (0.06)	-0.20 (0.14)	-0.05 (0.16)	0.56** (0.23)	
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$	38.64** (15.54)	-22.95*** (7.60)	-8.87 (11.27)	-6.76 (19.02)	
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$	-31.35** (14.18)	14.67 (9.23)	12.83* (7.10)	6.21 (11.72)	
$g^{M3} - g^{ypot}$	15.07*** (3.71)	6.50** (2.45)	5.87 (4.58)	-14.43** (6.15)	
<i>R</i> ²	28.08%	29.90%	10.85%	14.85%	
Wald F-Statistic	11.43***	20.18***	2.16	1.85	
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2018	1997-2019	1997-2019	

Table 6: Inflation Pressure Effect on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off for theEuro Area, Sweden, UK and US

Note: Using $d(\pi/1+u)$ as dependent variable, this table gives the estimated coefficients for the first difference of the FDI inward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$, first difference of the FDI outward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$, and the difference between the growth rate of the money supply M3 g^{M3} and the growth rate of the potential output g^{ypot} as a proxy for inflation pressure. For the Euro Area and the UK, the first difference of each time series $g^{M3} - g^{ypot}$ is taken as regressor to avoid spurious regressions. The corresponding Newey-West HAC standard errors are in parentheses. ***, ** and * display significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% level, respectively. Source: Own calculations

Table 7: Inflation Pressure Effect on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off for the UKand US using M2 and M4

	Cou	INTRY
VARIABLES	UK	US
Constant	-0.08 (0.19)	0.58** (0.23)
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$	-3.86 (8.82)	-6.95 (18.96)
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$	13.05*** (4.14)	6.40 (11.69)
$g^{M2} - g^{ypot}$		-14.89** (6.28)
$g^{M4} - g^{ypot}$	13.28* (6.81)	
<i>R</i> ²	29.71%	15.59%
Wald F-Statistic	10.50***	1.88
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2019

Note: Using $d(\pi/1 + u)$ as dependent variable, this table gives the estimated coefficients for the first difference of the FDI inward stock to capital stock ratio $d(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K})$, first difference of the FDI outward stock to capital stock ratio $d(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K})$, and the difference between the growth rate of the monetary aggregate (M2 or M4) and the growth rate of the potential output g^{ypot} . For the UK the first difference of $g^{M3} - g^{ypot}$ is taken as regressor to avoid spurious regressions. The corresponding Newey-West HAC standard errors are in parenthesis. ***, ** and * display significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% level, respectively.

As regards the US, there is no significant effect of the FDI stock variables on the medium term inflation-unemployment trade-off on the one hand, on the other hand the long run Phillips curve is not affected by the growth rate of total credit to the private sector. This implies that the medium (and long run) Phillips curve in the US is vertical. An interesting question is whether or not key internet variables – such as internet density – have a significant effect on the inflation-unemployment trade-off. However, the internet variables are available for time series analysis only for a decade which is too short a time span to include the variable in the regression analysis for the US.

Table 8: Effect of the Growth Rate of Total Loans to the Private Sector Minus Growth Rate of Production Potential on the Inflation-Unemployment Trade-off in the US

		USA	
VARIABLES	(1)	(2)	
Constant	-0.006 (0.110)	0.004 (0.080)	
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{inw}}{K}\right)$	-0.17 (17.38)		
$d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$	3.69 (13.15)		
$d(g^{Credit} - g^{ypot})$	-3.71 (10.20)	-2.29 (8.78)	
<i>R</i> ²	0.96%	0.41%	
Wald F-Statistic	0.10	0.06	
Sample	1997-2019		

Note: Using $d(\pi/1 + u)$ as dependent variable, this table gives the estimated coefficients for the first difference of the FDI inward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$, first difference of the FDI outward stock to capital stock ratio $d\left(\frac{FDI^{out}}{K}\right)$, and the first difference of the difference between the growth rate of the "Total Credit to Private Non-Financial Sector in % of GDP" g^{Credit} and the growth rate of the production potential g^{ypot} for the US. The corresponding Newey-West HAC standard errors are in parentheses. ***, ** and * display significance at the 1%, 5% and 10% level, respectively. Source: Own calculations

5. Economic Policy Conclusions

There is clear empirical evidence that the medium term Phillips curve is influenced by both the inward FDI stock variable and the outward FDI stock variable in Europe, specifically the Euro Area, and to a weaker extent in the UK and Sweden; in Sweden, the inward FDI stock variable is significant, while in the UK the outward FDI stock is significant. Therefore FDIrelated economic globalization dynamics affect the Phillips curve. The FDI impact is insignificant in the case of the United States.

In the case of the Euro Area, the outward FDI variable indicates an impact which amounts to a flattening of the Phillips curve while the inward FDI variable suggests a steepening effect of the slope of the Phillips curve in the medium term. The net effect of the two FDI variables could be positive or negative with respect to an overall flattening of the Phillips curve.⁴

As regards the Euro Area, the product innovation variable as well as the process innovation variable were significant variables which fit well with the suggested theoretical framework. It would be quite adequate for central banks in the Euro Area countries and the European Central Bank, respectively, to put pressure on the EU and Eurostat, respectively - namely, to publish more regularly data from the Community Innovation Survey.

⁴ A Wald test, in which the sum of the two coefficients for the inward and outward FDI was tested to be zero, did not yield clear results with respect to the different specifications.

One may argue that the extent to which outward FDI brings about more lobbying in host countries for a stricter inflation control and thus from the international sphere a stronger pressure on the central bank in the host country, namely to adopt a stricter (relative) antiinflation policy, could not be evaluated. Or, whether – as a separate or parallel influence – the presence of affiliates abroad raises labor productivity and thus unemployment rates via a positive supply-side effect. Here, additional research is required in the near future.

The analysis clearly suggests that foreign direct investment is crucial for understanding key macroeconomic variables such as the inflation rate and the unemployment rate; and thus also reinforces insights from new DSGE research. The OECD should urgently consider providing more data both on FDI – including sectoral FDI stock data – and on product innovations and process innovations as well.

As regards differences between the United States and Europe – read: the Eurozone and the United Kingdom plus Sweden – further research is necessary to investigate further the reasons for the varying findings for the US and the European economies. The US is less open than the Eurozone and the UK on the one hand, on the other hand the implicit Taylor rule governing US monetary policy might be less strict than in the Eurozone or the UK. Moreover, the dominant role of the US dollar in global international currency reserves markets could also indicate specific characteristics of the United States which in the end have an effect on the inflation-unemployment trade-off. Labor market institutions also matter where the US and the UK are characterized by a lower influence of trade unions than exists in the Eurozone countries. One may note that the Eurozone countries invest more public funding in training and retraining of workers – about 0.3% of GDP, while the figure for the US and the UK is close to zero – which should affect the ability of workers and companies, respectively, to cope with negative shocks. Finally, economic attitudes of workers and employees (concerning, for example, risks) in the countries considered might differ. Here, one may consider including findings of the World Value Survey in future research.

References

BAIER, F. J.; WELFENS, P. J. J. (2019), The UK's banking FDI flows and Total British FDI: a dynamic BREXIT analysis, *International Economics and Economic Policy*, Vol. 16, Nr. 1, S. 193-213 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10368-018-00426-x</u>

BARANSON, J. (1970), Technology transfer through the international firm, *The American Economic Review*, Vol. 60, papers and proceedings of the eighty-second Annual Meeting of the American Economic Association, 435-440

CALVO, G. (1983), Staggered Prices in a Utility-Maximizing Framework, *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 12(3), 383-398

CSONTO, B.; HUANG, Y.; TOVAR, C.E. (2019), Is Digitalization Driving Domestic Inflation?, IMF Working Paper WP/19/271, International Monetary Fund: Washington DC

DUNNING, J.H. (1958), American investment in British manufacturing industry, Ruskin: London

DUNNING, J.H. (1980), Towards an eclectic theory of international production: Some empirical tests, *Journal of International Business Studies*, 11 (1), 9-31

FRIEDMAN, M. (1977), Nobel Lecture: Inflation and Unemployment, *Journal of Political Economy*, Vol. 85, No. 3, 451-472

FROOT, K.; STEIN, J. (1991), Exchange Rates and Foreign Direct Investments, *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 106, 1191-1217

GAIOTTI, E. (2008), Has Globalisation Changed the Phillips Curve? Firm-level Evidence on the Effect of Activity on Prices, Bank of Italy, MPRA Paper No. 8389

GUAY, A.; PELGRIN, F. (2004), The U.S. New Keynesian Phillips Curve: An Empirical Assessment, Bank of Canada Staff Working Paper 04-35

MACKINNON, J. (1996), Numerical Distribution Functions for Unit Root and Cointegration Tests, *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 11, 601-618

NEWEY, W.K.; WEST, K.D. (1994), Automatic Lag Selection in Covariance Matrix Estimation, *Review of Economic Studies*, 61, 631–53

ROEGER, W.; WELFENS, P.J.J. (2021), Foreign Direct Investment and Innovations: Transmission Dynamics of Persistent Demand and Technology Shocks in a Macro Model EIIW Discussion Paper No. 300, European Institute for International Economic Relations (EIIW), University of Wuppertal, March 2021

SMETS, F.; WOUTERS, R. (2007), Shocks and frictions in US business cycles: A Bayesian DSGE approach, *American Economic Review*, 97, 586-606 <u>https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.97.3.586</u>

UNCTAD (2020), World Investment Report 2020, United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), United Nations: New York

WELFENS, P.J.J.; BAIER, F.J. (2018), BREXIT and Foreign Direct Investment: Key Issues and New Empirical Findings, *International Journal of Financial Studies*, Vol. 6 (2), 46 <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijfs6020046</u>

Appendix

	$d\left(\frac{\pi_{EA,t}}{1+u_{EA,t}}\right)$	$d\left(\frac{\pi_{SW,t}}{1+u_{SW,t}}\right)$	$d\left(\frac{\pi_{UK,t}}{1+u_{UK,t}}\right)$	$d\left(\frac{\pi_{US,t}}{1+u_{US,t}}\right)$	
Mean	0.0615	0.1028	-0.0779	0.0036	
Median	0.0564	0.2041	0.0763	0.0863	
Maximum	1.1991	1.2317	1.4296	0.8490	
Minimum	-1.1577	-1.2899	-3.7837	-1.1069	
Std. Dev.	0.5170	0.7306	1.0137	0.5843	
Phillips-Perron test (p-value)	0.0011	0.0012	0.0000	0.0005	
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	
Observations	23	23	23	23	
Source for inflation (GDP deflator)	OECD Annual National Accounts				
Source for unemployment rate	World Bank World Development Indicators				

Table 9: Overview Statistics and Information about the Dependent Variable $d(\pi/(1+u))$

Note: The Phillips-Perron test is conducted to test for stationarity assumption using Bartlett kernel with Newey-West automatic bandwidth selection. Here, MacKinnon (1996) one-sided p-values are displayed. The null hypothesis is that the time series is integrated of order 1 (has a unit root). For the unemployment rate, the last observation of the corresponding year is considered. Abbreviations: EA=Euro Area; SW=Sweden; UK=United Kingdom, US=United States; Std. Dev.=Standard deviation.

Table 10: Overview Statistics and Information about the Monetary Aggregate Time Series

	$d(g_{EA,t}^{M3})$	$g_{SW,t}^{M3}$	$d(g_{UK,t}^{M3})$	$g_{US,t}^{M3}$	$d(g_{UK,t}^{M4})$	$g_{US,t}^{M2}$
Mean	-0.0001	0.0699	-0.0062	0.0620	-0.0025	0.0620
Median	-0.0014	0.0502	-0.0009	0.0618	0.0022	0.0616
Maximum	0.0432	0.2478	0.0672	0.0863	0.0568	0.0866
Minimum	-0.0660	0.0161	-0.1036	0.0250	-0.1019	0.0247
Std. Dev.	0.0239	0.0577	0.0415	0.0152	0.0387	0.0152
Phillips-Perron test (p-value)	0.0045	0.0280	0.0001	0.0048	0.0000	0.0051
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2018	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019
Observations	23	22	23	23	23	23
Sources	OECD Monthly Monetary and Financial Statistics				Bank of England	FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

Note: The Phillips-Perron test is conducted to test for stationarity assumption using Bartlett kernel with Newey-West automatic bandwidth selection. Here, MacKinnon (1996) one-sided p-values are displayed. The null hypothesis is that the time series is integrated of order 1 (has a unit root). The last observation of each year is taken into account. Abbreviations: EA=Euro Area; SW=Sweden; UK=United Kingdom; US=United States; Std. Dev.=Standard deviation.

Table 11: Overview Statistics and Information about the Inward FDI Ratio Time Series

	$d\left(\frac{FDI_{EA,t}^{inw}}{K_{EA,t}}\right)$	$d\left(\frac{FDI_{SW,t}^{inw}}{K_{SW,t}}\right)$	$d\left(\frac{FDI_{UK,t}^{inw}}{K_{UK,t}}\right)$	$d\left(\frac{FDI_{US,t}^{inw}}{K_{US,t}}\right)$	
Mean	0.0026	0.0044	0.0043	0.0047	
Median	0.0017	0.0004	0.0067	0.0066	
Maximum	0.0147	0.0305	0.0232	0.0278	
Minimum	-0.0147	-0.0282	-0.0402	-0.0188	
Std. Dev.	0.0063	0.0157	0.0128	0.0099	
Phillips-Perron test (p-value)	0.0000	0.0026	0.0031	0.0022	
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	
Observations	23	23	23	23	
Source (FDI)	United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD)				
Source (capital stock)	Penn World Table 10.0				

Note: The Phillips-Perron test is conducted to test for stationarity assumption using Bartlett kernel with Newey-West automatic bandwidth selection. Here, MacKinnon (1996) one-sided p-values are displayed. The null hypothesis is that the time series is integrated of order 1 (has a unit root). Abbreviations: EA=Euro Area; SW=Sweden; UK=United Kingdom; US=United States; Std. Dev.=Standard deviation.

	$d\left(rac{FDI_{EA,t}^{out}}{K_{EA,t}} ight)$	$d\left(\frac{FDI_{SW,t}^{out}}{K_{SW,t}}\right)$	$d\left(rac{FDI_{UK,t}^{out}}{K_{UK,t}} ight)$	$d\left(rac{FDI_{US,t}^{out}}{K_{US,t}} ight)$	
Mean	0.0032	0.0043	0.0032	0.0033	
Median	0.0041	0.0035	0.0012	0.0073	
Maximum	0.0145	0.0303	0.0396	0.0198	
Minimum	-0.0097	-0.0219	-0.0517	-0.0378	
Std. Dev.	0.0058	0.0134	0.0220	0.0137	
Phillips-Perron					
test (p-value)	0.0001	0.0338	0.0050	0.0000	
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	
Observations	23	23	23	23	
Source (FDI)	United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD)				
Source (capital			• •		
stock)	Penn World Table 10.0				

Table 12: Overview Statistics and Information about the Outward FDI Ratio Time Series

Note: Phillips-Perron test is conducted to test for stationarity assumption using Bartlett kernel with Newey-West automatic bandwidth selection. Here, MacKinnon (1996) one-sided p-values are displayed. The null hypothesis is that the time series is integrated of order 1 (has a unit root). Abbreviations: EA=Euro Area; SW=Sweden; UK=United Kingdom; US=United States; Std. Dev.=Standard deviation.

Table 13: Overview Statistics and Information about the Inflation Pressure Time Series

	$ \begin{array}{c} d \big(g^{M3}_{EA,t} \\ - g^{ypot}_{EA,t} \big) \end{array} $	$g^{M3}_{SW,t} - g^{ypot}_{SW,t}$	$dig(g^{M3}_{UK,t}\ - g^{ypot}_{UK,t}ig)$	$g_{US,t}^{M3} - g_{US,t}^{ypot}$	$d(g_{UK,t}^{M4} - g_{UK,t}^{ypot})$	$g_{US,t}^{M2} - g_{US,t}^{ypot}$
--	---	-----------------------------------	---	-----------------------------------	--------------------------------------	-----------------------------------

Mean	0.0003	0.0463	-0.0056	0.0381	-0.0019	0.0381
Median	-0.0003	0.0290	0.0001	0.0385	0.0037	0.0383
Maximum	0.0399	0.2175	0.0673	0.0692	0.0573	0.0698
Minimum	-0.0600	-0.0114	-0.1042	0.0095	-0.0973	0.0092
Std. Dev.	0.0227	0.0561	0.0417	0.0157	0.0385	0.0156
Phillips-Perron test (p-value)	0.0031	0.0240	0.0001	0.0072	0.0000	0.0069
Sample	1997-2019	1997-2018	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019	1997-2019
Observations	23	22	23	23	23	23
Sources (monetary aggr.)	OECD Monthly Monetary and Financial Statistics Bank of St. Louis					
Source (potential output)	OECD Economic Outlook No 107					

Note: The Phillips-Perron test is conducted to test for stationarity assumption using Bartlett kernel with Newey-West automatic bandwidth selection. Here, MacKinnon (1996) one-sided p-values are displayed. The null hypothesis is that the time series is integrated of order 1 (has a unit root). Abbreviations: EA=Euro Area; SW=Sweden; UK=United Kingdom; US=United States; Std. Dev.=Standard deviation.

Table 14: Overview Statistics and Information about the Product and ProcessInnovation Time Series for the Euro Area

	$d(I_{Product}, 2)$	$d(I_{Process}, 2)$			
Mean	3.6751	0.2756			
Median	0.0000	0.0000			
Maximum	27.9156	5.7253			
Minimum	-23.5808	-7.4808			
Std. Dev.	12.8763	3.7747			
Phillips-Perron test (p-value)	0.0167	0.0455			
Sample	2006-2016	2006-2016			
Observations	11	11			
Source	European Commission Co	European Commission Community Innovation Survey			

Note: The Phillips-Perron test is conducted to test for stationarity assumption using Bartlett kernel with Newey-West automatic bandwidth selection. Here, MacKinnon (1996) one-sided p-values are displayed. The null hypothesis is that the time series is integrated of order 1 (has a unit root). Abbreviations: EA=Euro Area; SW=Sweden; UK=United Kingdom; US=United States; Std. Dev.=Standard deviation.

EIIW Diskussionsbeiträge

EIIW Discussion Papers



ISSN 1430-5445:

Die Zusammenfassungen der Beiträge finden Sie im Internet unter: The abstracts of the publications can be found in the internet under:

https://eiiw.wiwi.uni-wuppertal.de/

- No. 173 Welfens P.J.J; Perret K.J.: Structural Change, Specialization and Growth in EU 25, January 2010
- No. 174 Welfens P.J.J.; Perret K.J.; Erdem D.: Global Economic Sustainability Indicator: Analysis and Policy Options for the Copenhagen Process, February 2010
- No. 175 Welfens, P.J.J.: Rating, Kapitalmarktsignale und Risikomanagement: Reformansätze nach der Transatlantischen Bankenkrise, Februar 2010
- No. 176 Mahmutovic, Z.: Patendatenbank: Implementierung und Nutzung, Juli 2010
- No. 177 Welfens, P.J.J.: Toward a New Concept of Universal Services: The Role of Digital Mobile Services and Network Neutrality, November 2010
- No. 178 **Perret J.K.:** A Core-Periphery Pattern in Russia Twin Peaks or a Rat´s Tail, December 2010
- No. 179 Welfens P.J.J.: New Open Economy Policy Perspectives: Modified Golden Rule and Hybrid Welfare, December 2010
- No. 180 Welfens P.J.J.: European and Global Reform Requirements for Overcoming the Banking Crisis, December 2010
- No. 181 Szanyi, M.: Industrial Clusters: Concepts and Empirical Evidence from East-Central Europe, December 2010

- No. 182 Szalavetz, A.: The Hungarian automotive sector a comparative CEE perspective with special emphasis on structural change, December 2010
- No. 183 Welfens, P.J.J.; Perret, K.J.; Erdem, D.: The Hungarian ICT sector a comparative CEE perspective with special emphasis on structural change, December 2010
- No. 184 Lengyel, B.: Regional clustering tendencies of the Hungarian automotive and ICT industries in the first half of the 2000's, December 2010
- No. 185 **Schröder, C.:** Regionale und unternehmensspezifische Faktoren einer hohen Wachstumsdynamik von IKT Unternehmen in Deutschland; Dezember 2010
- No. 186 **Emons, O.:** Innovation and Specialization Dynamics in the European Automotive Sector: Comparative Analysis of Cooperation & Application Network, October 2010
- No. 187 Welfens, P.J.J.: The Twin Crisis: From the Transatlantic Banking Crisis to the Euro Crisis? January 2011
- No. 188 Welfens, P.J.J.: Green ICT Dynamics: Key Issues and Findings for Germany, March 2012
- No. 189 Erdem, D.: Foreign Direct Investments, Energy Efficiency and Innovation Dynamics, July 2011
- No. 190 Welfens, P.J.J.: Atomstromkosten und -risiken: Haftpflichtfragen und Optionen rationaler Wirtschaftspolitik, Mai 2011
- No. 191 Welfens, P.J.J.: Towards a Euro Fiscal Union: Reinforced Fiscal and Macroeconomic Coordination and Surveillance is Not Enough, January 2012
- No. 192 Irawan, T.: ICT and economic development: Conclusion from IO Analysis for Selected ASEAN Member States, November 2013
- No. 193 Welfens, P.J.J.; Perret, J.: Information & Communication Technology and True Real GDP: Economic Analysis and Findings for Selected Countries, February 2014
- No. 194 Schröder, C.: Dynamics of ICT Cooperation Networks in Selected German ICT Clusters, August 2013
- No. 195 Welfens, P.J.J.; Jungmittag, A.: Telecommunications Dynamics, Output and Employment, September 2013
- No. 196 Feiguine, G.; Solojova, J.: ICT Investment and Internationalization of the Russian Economy, September 2013
- No. 197 **Kubielas, S.; Olender-Skorek, M.:** ICT Modernization in Central and Eastern Europe, May 2014 Trade and Foreign Direct Investment New Theoretical Approach and Empirical Findings for US Exports & European Exports

- No. 198 Feiguine, G.; Solovjova, J.: Significance of Foreign Direct Investment for the Development of Russian ICT sector, May 2014
- No. 199 Feiguine, G.; Solovjova, J.: ICT Modernization and Globalization: Russian Perspectives, February 2012
- No. 200 Syraya, O.: Mobile Telecommunications and Digital Innovations, May 2014
- No. 201 Tan, A.: Harnessing the Power if ICT and Innovation Case Study Singapore, March 2014
- No. 202 Udalov, V.: Political-Economic Aspects of Renewable Energy: Voting on the Level of Renewable Energy Support, November 2014
- No. 203 Welfens, P.J.J.: Overcoming the EU Crisis and Prospects for a Political Union, March 2014
- No. 204 Welfens, P.J.J.; Irawan, T.: Trade and Foreign Direct Investment: New Theoretical Approach and Empirical Findings for US Exports and European Exports, November 2014
- No. 205 Welfens, P.J.J.: Competition in Telecommunications and Internet Services: Problems with Asymmetric Regulations, December 2014
- No. 206 Welfens, P.J.J.: Innovation, Inequality and a Golden Rule for Growth in an Economy with Cobb-Douglas Function and an R&D Sector
- No. 207 Jens K. Perret.: Comments on the Impact of Knowledge on Economic Growth across the Regions of the Russian Federation
- No. 208 Welfens, P.J.J.; Irawan T.: European Innovations Dynamics and US Economic Impact: Theory and Empirical Analysis, June 2015
- No. 209 Welfens, P.J.J.: Transatlantisches Freihandelsabkommen EU-USA: Befunde zu den TTIP-Vorteilen und Anmerkungen zur TTIP-Debatte, Juni 2015
- No. 210 Welfens, P.J.J.: Overcoming the Euro Crisis and Prospects for a Political Union, July 2015
- No. 211 Welfens, P.J.J.: Schumpeterian Macroeconomic Production Function for Open Economies: A New Endogenous Knowledge and Output Analysis, January 2016
- No. 212 Jungmittag, A.; Welfens, P.J.J.: Beyond EU-US Trade Dynamics: TTIP Effects Related to Foreign Direct Investment and Innovation, February 2016
- No. 213 Welfens, P.J.J.: Misleading TTIP analysis in the 6th/7th May 2016 issue of DER SPIEGEL, May 2016
- No. 214 Welfens, P.J.J.: TTIP-Fehlanalyse im SPIEGEL Heft 6. Mai 2016, Mai 2016
- No. 215 Welfens, P.J.J.; Irawan, T.; Perret, J.K.: True Investment-GDP Ratio in a World Economy with Investment in Information & Communication Technology, June 2016

- No. 216 Welfens, P.J.J.: EU-Osterweiterung: Anpassungsprozesse, Binnenmarktdynamik und Euro-Perspektiven, August 2016
- No. 217 **Perret, J.K.:** A Spatial Knowledge Production Function Approach for the Regions of the Russian Federation, June 2016
- No. 218 Korus, A.: Currency Overvaluation and R&D Spending, September 2016
- No. 219 Welfens, P.J.J.: Cameron's Information Disaster in the Referendum of 2016: An Exit from Brexit? September 2016
- No. 220 Welfens, P.J.J.: Qualitätswettbewerb, Produktinnovationen und Schumpetersche Prozesse in internationalen Märkten, October 2016
- No. 221 Jungmittag, A.: Techno-Globalisierung, October 2016
- No. 222 **Dachs, B.:** Techno-Globalisierung als Motor des Aufholprozesses im österreichischen Innovationssystem, October 2016
- No. 223 **Perret, J.K.:** Strukturwandel in der Europäischen Union am Beispiel ausgewählter Leitmärkte mit besonderem Bezug auf die Innovationstätigkeit der Mitgliedsländer, October 2016
- No. 224 Irawan, T.; Welfens, P.J.J.: ICT Dynamics and Regional Trade Bias in Asia: Theory and Empirical Aspects, October 2016
- No. 225 Korus, A.: Erneuerbare Energien und Leitmärkte in der EU und Deutschland, October 2016
- No. 226 **Dachs, B.; Budde, B.:** Fallstudie Nachhaltiges Bauen und Lead Markets in Österreich, October 2016
- No. 227 Welfens, P.J.J.: eHealth: Grundlagen der Digitalen Gesundheitswirtschaft und Leitmarktperspektiven, October 2016
- No. 228 Korus, A.: Innovationsorientierte öffentliche Beschaffung und Leitmärkte: Politische Initiativen in der EU, October 2016
- No. 230 Nan, Yu: Innovation of renewable energy generation technologies at a regional level in China: A study based on patent data analysis, December 2016
- No. 231 Welfens, P.J.J; Debes, C.: Globale Nachhaltigkeit 2017: Ergebnisse zum EIIW-vita Nachhaltigkeitsindikator, März 2018
- No. 232 Welfens, P.J.J.: Negative Welfare Effects from Enhanced International M&As in the Post-BREXIT-Referendum UK, April 2017
- No. 233 Udalov, V.; Welfens, P.J.J.: Digital and Competing Information Sources: Impact on Environmental Concern und Prospects for Cooperation, April 2017

- No. 234 Welfens, P.J.J.: The True Cost of BREXIT for the UK: A Research Note, October 2017
- No. 235 Welfens, P.J.J.; Hanrahan, D.: BREXIT: Key Analytical Issues and Insights from Revised Economic Forecasts, January 2018
- No. 236 Welfens, P.J.J.: Techno-Globalisierung, Leitmärkte und Strukturwandel in wirtschaftspolitischer Sicht, August 2017
- No. 238 Welfens, P.J.J.: Foreign Financial Deregulation under Flexible and Fixed Exchange Rates, June 2017
- No. 239 Welfens, P.J.J.; Kadiric, S.: Neuere Finanzmarktaspekte von Bankenkrise, QE-Politik und EU-Bankenaufsicht, July 2017
- No. 240 Welfens, P.J.J.; Hanrahan, D.: The BREXIT Dynamics: British and EU27 Challenges after the EU Referendum, May 2017
- No. 241 Welfens, P.J.J.; Baier, F.: BREXIT and FDI: Key Issues and New Empirical Findings, January 2018
- No. 242 Welfens, P.J.J.: International Risk Management in BREXIT and Policy Options, March 2018
- No. 243 Korus, A.; Celebi, K.: The Impact of Brexit on the British Pound/Euro Exchange rate The Impact of Brexit on the British Pound/Euro Exchange rate, April 2018
- No. 244 Welfens, P.J.J.; Yushkova, E.: IKT-Sektor in China und Wirtschaftsbeziehungen zu Deutschland, April 2018
- No. 245 Udalov, V.: Analysis of Individual Renewable Energy Support: An Enhanced Model, June 2018
- No. 246 Welfens, P.J.J.: Lack of International Risk Management in BREXIT? July 18 2018
- No. 247 Xiong, T.; Welfens, P.J.J.: The Effects of Foreign Direct Investment on Regional Innovation Capacity in China, June 2018
- No. 248 Welfens, P.J.J.: New Marshall-Lerner Conditions for an Economy with Outward and Two-Way Foreign Direct Investment, July 2018, Updated February 2019
- No. 249 Welfens, P.J.J.; Xiong, T.: BREXIT Perspectives: Financial Market Dynamics, Welfare Aspects and Problems from Slower Growth, September 2018
- No. 250 Welfens, P.J.J.; Udalov, V.: International Inequality Dynamics: Issues and Evidence of a Redistribution Kuznets Curve, September 2018
- No. 251 Kadiric, S.; Korus, A.: The Effects of Brexit on Corporate Yield Spreads: Evidence from UK and Eurozone Corporate Bond Markets, September 2018

- No. 252 Welfens, P.J.J.: Import Tariffs, Foreign Direct Investment and Innovation: A New View on Growth and Protectionism, December 2018
- No. 253 Welfens, P.J.J.: Explaining Trumpism as a Structural US Problem: New Insights and Transatlantic Plus Global Economic Perspectives, October 2018
- No. 254 **Baier, F.J.; Welfens, P.J.J.:** The UK's Banking FDI Flows and Total British FDI: A Dynamic BREXIT Analysis, November 2018
- No. 255 Welfens, P.J.J.; Yu, N.; Hanrahan, D.; Schmuelling, B; Fechtner, H.: Electrical Bus
 Mobility in the EU and China: Technological, Ecological and Economic Policy Perspectives, December 2018
- No. 256 Welfens, P.J.J.; Baier, F.; Kadiric, S.; Korus, A.; Xiong, T.: EU28 Capital Market Perspectives of a Hard BREXIT: Theory, Empirical Findings and Policy Options, March 2019
- No. 257 Welfens, P.J.J.: Council of Economic Advisers: Biased Per Capita Consumption Comparison of the US with Europe, March 2019 (forthcoming)
- No. 258 Welfens, P.J.J.: Wirtschaftspolitik-Fehlorientierung des Westens nach 1989: Bankenkrise, Globalisierungs-Ordnungsdefizit und Desintegrationsdruck, April 2019
- No. 259 Welfens, P.J.J.: CO2-Steuer, Zertifikate-Handel und Innovationsförderung als Klimapolitik-Instrumente, June 2019
- No. 260 Welfens, P.J.J.: BREXIT- Wirtschaftsperspektiven für Deutschland und NRW: Mittel- und langfristige Effekte & Politikoptionen, June 2019
- No. 261 **Baier, F.J.:** Foreign Direct Investment and Tax: OECD Gravity Modelling in a World with International Financial Institutions, August 2019
- No. 262 Welfens, P.J.J.: Rationale Klimapolitik für das Erreichen des Ziels Klimaneutralität: NRW-Deutschland-EU-G20Plus, Oktober 2019
- No. 263 Welfens, P.J.J.: After Eastern German State Elections 2019: Germany Facing Serious Politico-Economic Problems, September 2019
- No. 264 Jungmittag, A.; Welfens, Paul J.J.: EU-US Trade Post-Trump Perspectives: TTIP Aspects Related to Foreign Direct Investment and Innovation, November 2019
- No. 265 Welfens, P.J.J.: Financial Markets and Oil Prices in a Schumpeterian Context of CO2-Allowance Markets, December 2019
- No. 266 Welfens, P.J.J.; Xiong, T.: US MNCs' Reinvested Earnings and Investment in EU Countries: New Thoughts on Feldstein-Horioka, December 2019, *forthcoming*

- No. 267 Welfens, P.J.J.; Celebi, K.: CO2 Allowance Price Dynamics and Stock Markets in EU Countries: Empirical Findings and Global CO2-Perspectives, January 2020
- No. 268 Celebi, K.: Quo Vadis, Britain? Implications of the Brexit Process on the UK's Real Economy, January 2020
- No. 269 Welfens, P.J.J.: The Optimum Import Tariff in the Presence of Outward Foreign Direct Investment, January 2020
- No. 270 Welfens, P.J.J.: Macroeconomic Aspects of the Coronavirus Epidemic: Eurozone, EU, US and Chinese Perspectives, March 2020
- No. 271 Kadiric, S.: The Determinants of Sovereign Risk Premiums in the UK and the European Government Bond Market: The Impact of Brexit, March 2020
- No. 272 Welfens, P.J.J.: Macroeconomic and Health Care Aspects of the Coronavirus Epidemic: EU, US and Global Perspectives, April 2020
- No. 273 Welfens, P.J.J.: Corona World Recession and Health System Crisis: Shocks Not Understood So Far, May 2020
- No. 274 Bretschger, L.; Grieg, E.; Welfens, P.J.J.; Xiong, T.: Corona Fatality Development, Medical Indicators and the Environment: Empirical Evidence for OECD Countries, June 2020
- No. 275 Welfens, P.J.J.: Doubts on the Role of Disturbance Variance in New Keynesian Models and Suggested Refinements, October 2020
- No. 277 Bretschger, L.; Grieg, E.; Welfens, P.J.J.; Xiong, T.: COVID-19 Infections and Fatalities Developments: Empirical Evidence for OECD Countries and Newly Industrialized Economies, September 2020
- No. 279 Welfens, P.J.J.: Product Innovations, Process Innovations and Foreign Direct Investment: New Theoretical Aspects and Empirical Findings, December 2020
- No. 280 Zander, T.: Does corruption matter for FDI flows in the OECD? A gravity analysis, October 2020
- No. 281 Celebi, K.; Welfens, P.J.J: The Economic Impact of Trump: Conclusions from an Impact Evaluation Analysis, October 2020
- No. 283 Welfens, P.J.J: Optimal Inward Foreign Direct Investment Share within an International M&A Setting, November 2020
- No. 285 Hanrahan, D.: Tax Challenges of the Digitalized Economy, December 14th 2020

- No. 286 Welfens, P.J.J: Corona-Impfpolitik-Perspektiven: Grundlagen, Probleme und Strategieoptionen, December 19th 2020 (Vorabversion)
- No. 287 Welfens, P.J.J.; Wilke, A.: Urban Wind Energy Production Potential: New Opportunities, December 21st 2020
- No. 288 Welfens, P.J.J.: The Background of Trumpism and its Main Economic Effects, December 30th 2020
- No. 289 Gries, T.; Welfens, P.J.J.: Testing as an Approach to Control the Corona Epidemic Dynamics and Avoid Lockdowns, January 11th 2021
- No. 290 **Gries, T.; Welfens, P.J.J.:** Testen als Ansatz zur Kontrolle der Corona-Epidemie und zur Vermeidung von Lockdowns, January 11th 2021
- No. 291 Celebi, K.; Welfens, P.J.J.: The Stock Market, Labor-Income Risk and Unemployment in the US: Empirical Findings and Policy Implications, January 27th 2021
- No. 295 Welfens, P.J.J.: Nationale und globale Impfstoffbeschaffung in einer Pandemie-Situation: Rationale Patent-Ersatzoption, February 18th 2021
- No. 296 Welfens, P.J.J.: National and Global Vaccine Procurement in a Pandemic Situation: Rational Patent Replacement Option, April 7th 2021
- No. 297 Welfens, P.J.J.: Gesundheitsförderung und Klimapolitik: Neue Krankenversicherungs-Perspektiven zu Marktdynamik und Klimafortschritt, March 24th 2021
- No. 299 **Dauenhauer, C.; Perret J.K.:** Determinants of Purchasing Behavior On the Interaction of Price Anchors and the Framing of Price Changes, April 9th 2021
- No. 301 Welfens, P.J.J.; Celebi, K.: FDI Globalization and the New Phillips Curve: Role of Multinational Companies and Institutional Changes, April 12th 2021

Weitere Beiträge von Interesse:

Titels of related interest:

- Paul J.J. Welfens (2019), Klimaschutzpolitik Das Ende der Komfortzone: Neue wirtschaftliche und internationale Perspektiven zur Klimadebatte, Springer Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2019), The Global Trump Structural US Populism and Economic Conflicts with Europe and Asia, Palgrave Macmillan London
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2018), Brexit aus Versehen: Europäische Union zwischen Desintegration und neuer EU, 2.A, Springer Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Samir Kadiric (2018), Bankenaufsicht, Unkonventionelle Geldpolitik und Bankenregulierung, DeGruyter Oldenbourg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2017), An Accidental BREXIT: New EU and Transatlantic Economic Perspectives, Palgrave Macmillan London
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2017), Macro Innovation Dynamics and the Golden Age, New Insights into Schumpeterian Dynamics, Inequality and Economic Growth, Springer Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (Nov. 2016), Brexit aus Versehen: Europäische Union zwischen Desintegration und neuer EU, Springer Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Jens K. Perret; Tony Irawan; Evgeniya Yushkova (2015), Towards Global Sustainability, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; A. Korus; T. Irawan (2014), Transatlantisches Handels- und Investitionsabkommen: Handels-, Wachstums- und industrielle Beschäftigungsdynamik in Deutschland, den USA und Europa, Lucius & Lucius Stuttgart
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2013), Grundlagen der Wirtschaftspolitik, 5. Auflage, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2013), Social Security and Economic Globalization, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2012), Clusters in Automotive and Information & Communication Technology, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2011), Innovations in Macroeconomics, 3rd revised and enlarged edition, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2011), Zukunftsfähige Wirtschaftspolitik für Deutschland und Europa, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Cillian Ryan, eds. (2011), Financial Market Integration and Growth, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Raimund Bleischwitz; Paul J.J. Welfens; Zhong Xiang Zhang (2011), International Economics of Resource Efficiency, Physica-Verlag Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; John T. Addison (2009), Innovation, Employment and Growth Policy Issues in the EU and the US, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Suthiphand Chirathivat; Franz Knipping (2009), EU ASEAN, Springer Berlin Heidelberg

- Paul J.J. Welfens; Ellen Walther-Klaus (2008), Digital Excellence, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Huub Meijers; Bernhard Dachs; Paul J.J. Welfens (2008), Internationalisation of European ICT Activities, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Richard Tilly; Paul J.J. Welfens; Michael Heise (2007), 50 Years of EU Economic Dynamics, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Mathias Weske (2007), Digital Economic Dynamics, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Franz Knipping; Suthiphand Chirathivat (2006), Integration in Asia and Europe, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Edward M. Graham; Nina Oding; Paul J.J. Welfens (2005), Internationalization and Economic Policy Reforms in Transition Countries, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Anna Wziatek-Kubiak (2005), Structural Change and Exchange Rate Dynamics, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Peter Zoche; Andre Jungmittag; Bernd Beckert; Martina Joisten (2005), Internetwirtschaft 2010, Physica-Verlag Heidelberg
- **Evgeny Gavrilenkov; Paul J.J. Welfens; Ralf Wiegert** (2004), Economic Opening Up and Growth in Russia, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- John T. Addison; Paul J.J. Welfens (2003), Labor Markets and Social Security, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- **Timothy Lane; Nina Oding; Paul J.J. Welfens** (2003), Real and Financial Economic Dynamics in Russia and Eastern Europe, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Claude E. Barfield; Günter S. Heiduk; Paul J.J. Welfens (2003), Internet, Economic Growth and Globalization, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Thomas Gries; Andre Jungmittag; Paul J.J. Welfens (2003), Neue Wachstums- und Innovationspolitik in Deutschland und Europa, Physica-Verlag Heidelberg
- Hermann-Josef Bunte; Paul J.J. Welfens (2002), Wettbewerbsdynamik und Marktabgrenzung auf Telekommunikationsmärkten, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Ralf Wiegert (2002), Transformationskrise und neue Wirtschaftsreformen in Russland, Physica-Verlag Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Andre Jungmittag (2002), Internet, Telekomliberalisierung und Wirtschaftswachstum, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2002), Interneteconomics.net, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- David B. Audretsch; Paul J.J. Welfens (2002), The New Economy and Economic Growth in Europe and the US, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2001), European Monetary Union and Exchange Rate Dynamics, Springer Berlin Heidelberg

- Paul J.J. Welfens (2001), Internationalization of the Economy and Environmental Policy Options, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (2001), Stabilizing and Integrating the Balkans, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Richard Tilly; Paul J.J. Welfens (2000), Economic Globalization, International Organizations and Crisis Management, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Evgeny Gavrilenkov (2000), Restructuring, Stabilizing and Modernizing the New Russia, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Klaus Gloede; Hans Gerhard Strohe; Dieter Wagner (1999), Systemtransformation in Deutschland und Rußland, Physica-Verlag Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Cornelius Graack (1999), Technologieorientierte Unternehmensgründungen und Mittelstandspolitik in Europa, Physica-Verlag Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; George Yarrow; Ruslan Grinberg; Cornelius Graack (1999), Towards Competition in Network Industries, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (1999), Globalization of the Economy, Unemployment and Innovation, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (1999), EU Eastern Enlargement and the Russian Transformation Crisis, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; S. Jungbluth; H. Meyer; John T. Addison; David B. Audretsch; Thomas Gries; Hariolf Grupp (1999), Globalization, Economic Growth and Innovation Dynamics, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; David B. Audretsch; John T. Addison; Hariolf Grupp (1998), Technological Competition, Employment and Innovation Policies in OECD Countries, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- John T. Addison; Paul J.J. Welfens (1998), Labor Markets and Social Security, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Axel Börsch-Supan; Jürgen von Hagen; Paul J.J. Welfens (1997), Wirtschaftspolitik und Weltwirtschaft, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; George Yarrow (1997), Telecommunications and Energy in Systemic Transformation, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Jürgen v. Hagen; Paul J.J. Welfens; Axel Börsch-Supan (1997), Springers Handbuch der Volkswirtschaftslehre 2, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Holger C. Wolf (1997), Banking, International Capital Flows and Growth in Europe, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (1997), European Monetary Union, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Richard Tilly; Paul J.J. Welfens (1996), European Economic Integration as a Challenge to Industry and Government, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Jürgen v. Hagen; Axel Börsch-Supan; Paul J.J. Welfens (1996), Springers Handbuch der Volkswirtschaftslehre 1, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (1996), Economic Aspects of German Unification, Springer Berlin Heidelberg

Paul J.J. Welfens; Cornelius Graack (1996), Telekommunikationswirtschaft, Springer Berlin Heidelberg

- Paul J.J. Welfens (1996), European Monetary Integration, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Michael W. Klein; Paul J.J. Welfens (1992), Multinationals in the New Europe and Global Trade, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (1992), Economic Aspects of German Unification, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (1992), Market-oriented Systemic Transformations in Eastern Europe, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens (1990), Internationalisierung von Wirtschaft und Wirtschaftspolitik, Springer Berlin Heidelberg
- Paul J.J. Welfens; Leszek Balcerowicz (1988), Innovationsdynamik im Systemvergleich, Physica-Verlag Heidelberg